Lindenwood College

BULLETIN



Lindenwood is proud of its share in victory. When the college went "over the top" in the annual War Chest drive, exceeding its quota by raising \$2246, Lindenwood students staged an enthusiastic celebration in front of Roemer Hall.

Current Comment

By PRESIDENT GAGE

As these lines are written we on the campus have a settled down feeling. It is not ennui that we have. We are not bored. Our lives are eventful. Our satisfaction arises from anticipations that have been realized. We looked forward to this year. For it we have planned and worked. Now we have what we have desired. Our work is in full swing. Life is at high tide. We are not wallowing in a morass of self-satisfaction. We are lifted up and sustained aloft on the wings of faith and by a divine discontent.

We are not tempted to accept what is fairly good without question, to leave well enough alone and to live in a millenium of mediocrity. We have, in fact, settled down to a long hard climb. There is something above that we wish to get. It is excellence. One of the Greek poets reminds us that excellence dwells high upon a mountain side and among great rocks. One must use all the energies of one's soul in order to reach her.

My writing is obviously the reflection of a mood. The mood itself was created by a meeting of our campus Christian Association. A hundred or more students going to the club room in the Library immediately after dinner were seated on chairs and on the floor. They were in conference with a dis-

tinguished psychologist about problems of personal adjustment on the campus and throughout the world.

In looking at those students, a first impression was the beauty of youth. Then came the impression of intense concentration and interest. Questions popped up. Comments in rapid succession hit the mark. In that meeting was every evidence of intelligence, alertness, and seriousness. The experience was encouraging and inspiring. Those eager college women explored themselves and the campus. They girdled the earth and saw everywhere with interest and with some anxiety, the upsurging of the undistinguished multitude.

All this is encouraging. Nothing is more discouraging today than to see cultivated people lapse into moods of scorn and cynical indifference. Such persons are a part of the great company of the unfit which nature doomed to extinction. But here in this group were college women grappling with the realities of human life and searching for the deeper truths of philosophy and religion. They were not isolated from the world in an academic retreat, but felt themselves to be

"A partner in its motion and mixed up with its career."

This feeling is the very essence of liberal education.

In this Issue:

Founders' Day Tribute to Dr. Stumberg

Page Three

Roll Call of Class of 1923

Page Four

Alumnae Reunion on Guam
Page Five

Twenty-eight States Represented This Year

Alumnae News

Pages Eight, Nine and Ten

LINDENWOOD COLLEGE BULLETIN

Vol. 119 NOVEM

NOVEMBER, 1945

No. 3

A Monthly Paper Published by Lindenwood College St. Charles, Mo.

Entered at the St. Charles Post Office as Second Class Matter

Tribute Paid to Dr. B. Kurt Stumberg in Annual Founders' Day Address

Rev. Dr. Alphonse M. Schwitalla, S.J., Dean of St. Louis University School of Medicine Commemorates the Opening of New Health Center

COMMEMORATING the opening of the new B. Kurt Stumberg Health Center on the campus, an impressive tribute was paid to Lindenwood's college physician and board member by the Rev. Dr. Alphonse M. Schwitalla, S.J., Dean of the School of Medicine of St. Louis University, in delivering the annual Founders' Day address on October 25.

The new student health center, formerly Senior Hall, was opened in September. It is named in honor of Dr. Stumberg, who served as college physician from 1903 until his death in 1943.

"In dedicating this health center to Dr. Stumberg, Lindenwood honors a man who gave the major part of his life to this college," Dr. Schwitalla said. "I knew Dr. Stumberg for many years and I always had the highest regard for him. I know the care he had for the students and in this new health center you are giving back to his memory what he has created."

Tribute was also paid by Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, Lindenwood's president, who presided at the Founders' Day convocation. Recalling Dr. Stumberg's work, Dr. Gage said that "we can honor him best by what we are doing about a student health program on the campus."

Dr. Schwitalla spoke on the subject, "A College Health Program." The invocation was given by Dr. Silas Evans of the faculty and a vocal solo was given by Miss Pearl Walker of the faculty, accompanied by Miss Janet Coulson.

"Health is in the forefront of our thinking today," Dr. Schwitalla said. "There is now before a Senate subcommittee one bill which proposes to spend \$375,-000,000 for public hospitals and health centers in this country. There are a number of other bills before Congress dealing with health and when they are reduced to a common denominator, this country may authorize the spending of a total of \$600,000,000.

"The nation has become conscious of the need for better health. The war brought home to us that we were not as strong as we thought we were."

There are three stages of medicine and public health, Dr. Schwitalla explained, the curative, the preventative and the creative. Medicine, he said, is now moving toward the creative stage in which we try to

Senior President



Miss Jean Lohr, of Litchfield, Ill., who has been chosen president of the Class of '46. She is a member of Alpha Mu Mu, Future Teachers of America and Beta Pi Theta.

contribute to the physical well being, not merely to cure or to prevent disease.

"A healthy mind in a healthy body should be the motto of all young people," he continued. "We can face both triumph and trouble better when our bodies are well. To build the strong minds we need for the next generation we need physical strength and a strong outlook on the world.

"You who are students at Lindenwood have a tremendous opportunity in this new health center. I hope you will use it, will learn when to consult the physician and to have confidence in the center. If you learn to use it properly it will help you in later life. It will help you in learning to choose a physician and it should give you a healthy attitude toward health and toward disease.

"Creative medicine means helping you have the kind of a body you are possible of attaining, of having the physical health you need for the future."

). 3

News From and About The Members Of The Class of 1923

By KATHRYN HANKINS, Alumnae Secretary

T HIS month we present the first installment of the roll call of the Class of 1923. The following members have responded to the Alumnae Office's request for news about themselves:

Tom Border Johnson, 715 North Pennsylvania Ave., Mangum, Okla.: "I have entered the field of teaching the American youth, and I have found my profession a pleasant and inspirational one. Five years ago, I became the Principal of Mangum Senior High School, my own Alma Mater. In 1936 I received a Masters Degree in history from the University of Oklahoma. During the various summer vacations, I have enjoyed travels to Alaska, Mexico, Canada, the Northwestern United States and eight European countries. While in Mexico, I was enrolled in the University of Mexico, Mexico, D. F. one summer, and I completed eight hours graduate work in the field of Latin-American history. I continue to talk Lindenwood College, and I have succeeded in sending a few girls from Mangum to dear old Lindenwood."

Alma May Murphy (Mrs. Raymond DeLeal) 901 South Fourth St., St. Charles: "I am a home-maker and have two sons. One, 20 years of age, is serving in the Navy, and my youngest son was 2 years old July 31, 1945."

Mayme Small, 5745 Enright Ave., St. Louis, Mo.: "I am doing sales work at Stix-Baer and Fuller here in St. Louis where I live with my mother. I do quite a bit of organization work and during the past two years was President of the Business and Professional Group of Hadassah. On Sunday, I teach Sunday School having the third grade."

Dorothy Ely, 1504 Watson St., St. Charles: "I'm still in the English Department at St. Charles High School."

Rebecca Gary Hopkins (Mrs. Allen Rufus Thompson) 816 Beech St., Helena, Ark.: "I am still living in Helena, Ark. and have been employed for the past twelve years as billing clerk for Chicago Mill and Lumber Co. We, like all War Industries, have been very busy supplying our Army and Navy with vital materials and I have been busy billing them. My son, Rufus Thompson, is with the Ordnance Division and is now stationed at Staten Island awaiting orders to go out on a Floating Depot. I am in hopes that he will be able to resume his education soon and then perhaps he will have the opportunity to give some of the Lindenwood girls a whirl at one of the proms about

which I have read but never witnessed, for ours were always "All Girl" affairs. Elizabeth Watkins Butts from Searcy, Ark. and Ruth Mahan Tanner from Blytheville, Ark. live here now and we are together so often and always enjoy talking over our experiences at Lindenwood back in the Twenties."

Beth A. Hall, Nebraska High School, Hastings, Neb.: "Since 1937, I have been Chairman of the English Department for the Junior and Senior High Schools here. The eight years before I held the same position at Independence, Kan."

Frances Marquis Becker (Mrs. C. Baldwin Allan-Allen) Bernardsville, N. J.: "Since leaving college in 1923, I have carried on with the musical work which I started at Lindenwood. For the past eighteen years I have been in Bernardsville. I have enjoyed my work here immensely as we are a suburban community and the country is particularly beautiful in this vicinity. I have been active in the music work of the state, having been manager of the New Jersey All-State High School Chorus the year Jose Iturbi conducted the group. Two years later I conducted myself, and this vear I am president of the Department of Music of the N. J. Education Association. My husband for many years was connected with the Community Concerts as one of their artists, and I also did concert work with him as well as keeping house on the side."

Geraldine H. Wills (Mrs. Robert Shelton Moss) 316 North High St., Bowling Green, Mo.: "In 1937, I resumed teaching Commerce here in Bowling Green High School after the death of my first husband, and kept house with two small daughters. In 1941, I married Robt, S. Moss of Bowling Green—Distributor of Phillips Petroleum Products in this part of the state. I am still teaching but will soon stop, now that the war is over. My oldest daughter is Geraldine Sieck, 18 years old, who spent 2 years at Lindenwood. My youngest daughter is 16 years old, Gene Maurece Sieck. She is a Junior in our high school."

Carolyn Myll (Mrs. E. L. Boening) 29000 Jefferson St., St. Clair Shores, Mich.: "At present I am at home keeping house for my husband and two children, Charles who is 8 and Jacqueline, 3. Until recently I taught social science and English in the Detroit Intermediate and High Schools."

Genevieve Yost (Mrs. George F. Scheer) Box 807, Chapel Hill, N. C.: "Since leaving Linden-(Continued on page 6)

Lindenwood Alumnae Reunion Held On Island of Guam

O NE of the strangest, and certainly one of the most unexpected Lindenwood alumnae reunions ever held occurred in September on Guam, thousands of miles from Lindenwood's campus. Miss Genevieve Kniese, Class of '41, has described it in a letter to Miss Kathryn Hankins. Miss Kniese, who is now touring the Pacific with a USO entertainment unit, left this country last June on a six months assignment with several other students from the Julliard Graduate School of Music in New York. Her letter to Miss Hankins follows:

"It has indeed been a long time since I've had the opportunity of writing you, but when one meets a former Lindenwood roommate on the island of Guam, the time has come to get out the old pen and start writing. I left the Julliard School of Music this summer with three other girls to form a quartet to play in hospital wards in the Pacific. We have now been out four months and have played on Oahu, Saipan, Iwo Jima, and now on Guam.

"While on Oahu I received a letter from my family telling me that the Lindenwood Bulletin had reported that 'Bud' (Evelyn Bradley, Class of '41) was in the Pacific Area with the Red Cross. I found that she was located on Guam as a Club Director and so immediately upon my arrival I headed for the Red Cross Compound to try to locate her.

"You can well imagine what a grand time we had



Regimental Choice



Miss Audrey Romann, Lindenwood Sophomore, who has been selected as "sweetheart of 399 Regiment."

together. She is very busy and is doing a grand job for the Red Cross. The USO has decided it is time for us to move on, so next Tuesday my group leaves for the Western Carolines and perhaps we may go on to the Philippines, although that is not yet definite. The best part of this trip is of course that the men in the hospital wards have really seemed to enjoy our music. We don't exactly play classical music, unless requested to do so. We try to play selections the men want.

"Evelyn is busy planning a program for her club, so I volunteered to do the writing, but she did come out of her papers long enough to tell me to send Lindenwood her love. Our best wishes to everyone back on the campus this fall."

Lindenwood also figured in the news overseas last month when Miss Audrey Romann, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Otto H. Romann, of Granite City, Ill., and a member of this year's Sophomore Class, was chosen "Sweetheart of the 399th Regiment." The regiment,

(Continued on page 6)

Lindenwood Dinner to Be Held at Hotel Statler on November 8

The annual Lindenwood dinner for alumnae of the college attending the Missouri State Teachers Association convention in St. Louis, November 7, 8 and 9, will be held at Hotel Statler at 6 P. M. on November 8. Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage, president of the college, will preside.

Lindenwood Reunion

(Continued from page 5)

which was attached to the Seventh Army during the campaign in southern Germany, is now part of the American occupation force in Germany.

Audrey's picture was entered in the contest by a friend and first won her the title of "Miss Second Battalion." Then in competition with three other battalion "sweethearts," she was chosen by the judges as "most typical of the girls we are going home to (eventually)."

In recognition of her selection the regiment gave her a gold-plated cigarette case bearing the regimental and division insignia.

Maj. Lucille Spalding, former chief nurse of the Twenty-first General Hospital Unit, and a member of the Class of '22, returned to St. Louis last month after more than three years' service overseas in North Africa, Italy and France.

Roll Call of Class of 1923

(Continued from page 4)

wood (and it doesn't seem that long ago), I have gotten an A. B. from Missouri University and a B. S. in Library Science from the School of Library Service, Columbia University, New York City. I have been cataloger at the State Teachers College Library at Cape Girardeau, Mo., and at the Kansas State Historical Society Library, Topeka, Kan. My professional life seems partly to have been spent in organizing libraries and leaving them. I organized the library of the Sons of the Revolution at Fraunces Tavern in New York City, the tavern at which the evacuation of the British from New York was celebrated in 1783 and from which Washington bade farewell to his officers. It is now maintained as a museum. Then for Colonial Williamsburg, in Williamsburg, Virginia, I took a six months job that lasted eight years. There again I organized a library of modern and eighteenth century books, maps and documents, and worked on an index to the Virginia Gazette, a newspaper published in Williamsburg from 1736 to 1780. The index will be published. At present I am cataloger in the Periodical Department of the Library of the University of North Carolina at Chapel Hill. My husband, George F. Scheer, is connected with the University of North Carolina Press. His avocation is writing and my present hobby is helping him prepare a biography of Francis Marion, the South Carolina revolutionary general."

Helen M. Peyton (Mrs. W. A. Buckner) 1408 Bessie St., Cape Girardeau, Mo.: "After graduation from L. C. in 1923, I spent four years in high school teaching in Kansas-three in Anthony and one in Great Bend. The following year I was married and moved to Cape Girardeau where my husband was a teacher of chemistry in the high school for seven years. In 1935, he became associate professor of chemistry at the college here. We spent the year of 1938 and 1939 in Iowa City at which time my husband received his Ph.D. in chemistry. He continued his work here including the helping to establish a V-12 program-until July 28, 1944 when he died after a short illness. I have two daughters-one 17 and one 15. We had hoped to send them to L. C., but with the "rush and crush" of events of a year ago, it seeemd wiser to keep them with me. Consequently the older one has entered our college this fall as a Freshman. The younger is a Junior in high school. I followed the usual schedule of homemaking and clubwork until the teacher shortage became acute in 1941. That fall I began teaching in the high school at Advance, Mo., as my contribution to the war effort. I drove sixtyeight miles a day and furnished transportation for a load of teachers from Cape to schools on the way. This year I felt the need of shortening my driving time and, since I feel I want to maintain our home in Cape if possible, I took a position in the high school at Jackson, Mo .- a distance of just eight miles from here. My best regards to the other girls of '23."

Lois Luckhardt (Mrs. John Curry W. Carroll, Jr.) Tarkio, Mo.: "After leaving Lindenwood, I graduated in Elementary Education from the University of Missouri. I taught kindergarten for two years in Kansas City, Mo., before I married Curry Carroll—an engineer from Washington University. We have a daughter, Courtney, who entered high school this year. Lt. Carroll is in the Seabees—has returned from two years in the South Pacific and we are now counting the days until he will become a civilian."

Any member of the class who has not yet responded, please do so immediately.

Correction

In the Roll Call of the Class of 1921 the married name and address of Mrs. H. W. Pirie were incorrectly given. Mrs. Pirie, who was Vera Ruth Eberle, resides at 420 Dielman Road, Clayton, Mo. The Alumnae Office regrets this unintentional error.

Twenty-eight States and One Foreign Country are Represented at Lindenwood

I NCLUDED in this year's capacity enrollment at Lindenwood are students from twenty-eight states and one girl from Mexico. Our foreign student, however is an American citizen, though she was born south of the border and now lives with her parents in Pachuca, Hildago, Mexico. She is Miss Miriam Lavinia Reilly, and she is a Freshman this fall.

Still puzzling their classmates and teachers is Lindenwood's set of twins, June and Jean Fowler, who come from Sibley, Texas. Another confusing combination is the two Virginia Beazleys. One lives in Sibley and the other in Irwin, and they are cousins. There are eight pairs of sisters on the campus.

Missouri heads the list with the greatest number of students, 142. Next in order is Illinois with 72. Other states represented are Iowa, 46; Oklahoma, 32; Arkansas and Texas, 30 each; Kansas, 29; Indiana, 28; Kentucky, 24; Tennessee, 13; Nebraska, 12; Ohio and Michigan, 6 each; New York, South Dakota and Colorado, 3 each; Wisconsin, Minnesota, West Virginia and Virginia, 2 each; Montana, Wyoming, New Mexico, North Carolina, Florida, Louisiana, California and Oregon, 1 each.

Lindenwood Alumna Elected Regent of D. A. R.

Mrs. Berry B. Brooks, Jr., of 283 Hawthorne St., Memphis, Tenn., has been elected Regent of the Fort Assumption Chapter of the Daughters of the American Revolution. Mrs. Brooks, who was Virginia Field Walton, attended Lindenwood in 1922-24. Her grandmother, Mrs. Louisa Conway Walton, attended Lindenwood in 1855-57 and Mrs. Brooks has a 12-year-old daughter who plans to enroll at Lindenwood.

Paul Friess Becomes Associate in American Guild of Organists

Paul Friess, a member of Lindenwood's Fine Arts faculty, has successfully passed the examinations of the American Guild of Organsists and is now an Associate in the Guild and is entitled to add the initials A.A.G.O. after his name. The examinations are designed to test musicianship and theoretical studies. They include such subjects as organ playing, sight reading, transposition, keyboard harmonization, counterpoint, fugue, harmonization of melodies, basses and actual composition.

Lindenwood Goes Over the Top in War Chest Campaign

Lindenwood's students and faculty exceeded the college's quota by more than \$200 in the annual War Chest drive on the campus. The goal set was \$2,000 and the total amount subscribed was \$2246.

Guy C. Motley, secretary of the college, was chairman of the campus campaign, with Dr. Alice E. Gipson in charge of the faculty solicitation and Dr. Florence W. Schaper as head of the student division.

Lindenwood Student Wins in National Swimming Meet

Miss Ann Hardin, of New Albany, Ind., a student at Lindenwood, was a member of the Rivera Club girls swimming team of Indianapolis, Ind., which defended its national senior outdoor A.A.U. swimming title last summer against the Army Air Forces Special Services team in Los Angeles, Calif. Miss Hardin has been a member of the Rivera Club team for the last four years.

Dr. Schaper Speaks at Republican Women's Club in St. Charles

Dr. Florence W. Schaper, Director of Student Guidance and Personnel, was the principal speaker at a meeting of the St. Charles Women's Republican Club on October 5. She told of her experiences in the WAVES. At the conclusion of the meeting, Dr. Schaper was elected an honorary member of the club.

Miss Mary Pottorf Is New Head Resident in Butler Hall

Miss Mary Pottorf has been appointed as head resident in Butler Hall and will also serve as an assistant in the office of Student Guidance and Personnel. She assumed her new duties on October 1. She held a similar position last year at Ohio State University, Athens, Ohio.

Linden Bark Wins Rating From Associated Collegiate Press

The Linden Bark has received a First Class Rating for the collegiate year 1944-45 from the Associated Collegiate Press, of which it is a member. The rating was won in competition with colleges and universities from all over the country.

Dr. Gage Attends Meetings in Illinois and Iowa

Dr. Harry Morehouse Gage had a busy two weeks in October. On October 9 he attended the meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Presbyterian College of Christian Education in Chicago, Ill. From Chicago he went to Cedar Rapids, Iowa to attend a meeting of the Board of Trustees of Coe College, of which he was formerly president.

On October 14 Dr. Gage preached at the First Presbyterian Church in Edwardsville, Ill., and on October 16 he represented Lindenwood at the inauguration of Laurence Gould as president of Carleton College in Northfield, Minn.

MORE OR LESS PERSONAL

A Lindenwood reunion was held in Duluth, Minn., recently when Miss Louise Goulding, Class of '31, visited Mrs. E. J. McMillan. Mrs. McMillan, who was Carolyn Brewer, Class of '32, has two sons, one 9 years old and the other six months old.

Mrs. Michael H. Fitzpatrick (Betty Butler, Class of '36) is now living at 1232½ S. Boulder Ave., Tulsa, Okla. Before her marriage she spent eight years in social welfare work, serving as director of the Muscatine County (Iowa) Welfare Agency and later in the USO Travelers Aid Office in St. Louis. Until she and her husband moved to Tulsa, they lived in Huntington, W. Va., where Mrs. Fitzpatrick did graduate work in psychology at Marshall College.

Mrs. B. D. Allbritton (Florence Ziegler, 1925-27) writes that she is now living at 1409 Fairview Ave., Monroe, La. Her husband, Major B. D. Allbritton, is Assistant Director of Personnel at the New Orleans Port of Embarkation. Mrs. Allbritton is teaching piano at the Northeast Junior College of Louisiana State University in Monroe. She received a Master of Music degree at the Chicago Musical College. She is also the organist of the First Baptist Church in Monroe.

From Mrs. Jenna Vickery (Jenna Giles, Class of '41) comes the news that she and her husband are now working at the Louisville and Jefferson County Children's Home at Anchorage, Ky. Mr. Vickery serves as pastor of the home and is enrolled in the Southern Baptist Seminary in Louisville. Mrs. Vickery is the housemother. They have a daughter, now 2½ and a son 1½ years-old.

Two Lindenwood Students Meet President Truman

The thrill that comes once in a lifetime was afforded to two Lindenwood students recently when President Truman and his official party visited Caruthersville, Mo. The students are Sarah Latshaw and Carolyn Coons. When the President visited Caruthersville for the American Legion Fair, both girls were asked to serve at the informal banquet given in Mr. Truman's honor. They were presented to the President, and like all the persons who served had to check in and out of the dining hall with the Secret Service men.

WEDDINGS

Miss Delois Constance Davis, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. E. Waldo Davis, of Sacramento, Calif., and a member of the Class of '40, chose September 2 as the date of her marriage to Paul Joseph Wessar at Sacramento.

An August bride was Miss Susan Virginia Wilkerson, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. George Rappeen Wilkerson, of Hughesville, Mo. Miss Wilkerson, who attended Lindenwood in 1932-33, chose August 21 as the date of her marriage to Staff Sergt. James Ernest McNeil, of the United States Army, at Hughesville.

Miss Marilyn Ann Tickner, daughter of Mr. Verne Lafayette Tickner, of Sterling, Colo., was married to Lieut. Sterling Van Gundy, of the United States Navy, on August 9 at Sterling. They are now at home at 207 South Second Street, Sterling. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1940-42.

On September 30 at Littlefield, Texas, Miss Donna Felger, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Arthur H. Felger, of Norfolk, Neb., was married to John M. Jones. The bride attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

A September bride was Miss Audrey Adel Evers, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. William A. Evers, of Riverside, Calif. Miss Evers, who attended Lindenwood in 1941, chose September 8 as the date of her marriage to John M. Hellen, Jr., of the United States Army, at Riverside.

On August 31 at Newton, Iowa, Miss Catherine Jane Henss, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Walter Edwin Henss, and a member of the Class of '42, of Newton, became the bride of Lieut. Thomas Ellis Skeel, of the United States Navy.

G Bi

of

mo

Wo

9

of burn

W. mond 3. Lind

born Carso Sonno

A

Edwa Edwa Fuller Linde

Ar who w Conkli Conkli wood i

ALUMNAE NEWS FROM FAR AND NEAR

WEDDINGS

Miss Jo Ann Person, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Jasper S. Person, of Hugo, Okla., and a member of the Class of '45, chose September 30 as the date of her marriage to Sgt. John Herbert Jones, of the United States Army, at Hugo.

An October bride was Miss De Alva Elizabeth McAlister, daughter of Mr. and Mrs. Oran Hardy McAlister, of Big Springs, Texas. Miss McAlister, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40, chose October 9 as the date of her marriage to Sgt. Paul Douglas Graham, of the United States Army Air Corps, at Big Springs.

Miss Esther Carolyn Barklage, daughter of George Barklage of St. Charles, chose October 10 as the date of her marriage to Ralph William Rechtern in Richmond Heights, Mo. Mrs. Rechtern attended Lindenwood in 1921-22.

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Norman Lane, was born on June 7 to Mr. and Mrs. Wilford A. Nelson, of Allison, Iowa. Mrs. Nelson was Vera Brandenburg, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

Raymond Winfield, Jr., is the name of the son born on September 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Raymond W. Morgan, of 218 Oak St., Hot Springs, Ark. Raymond has two sisters, Mary Kay, 4 and Betty Carol, 3. Mrs. Morgan was Betty Spencer who attended Lindenwood in 1939-40.

Michael William is the name chosen for the son born on October 16 to Mr. and Mrs. Edgar M. Carson, Jr., of Clayton, Mo. Mrs. Carson was Sue Sonnenday, Class of '39.

An October arrival in the home of Mr. and Mrs. Edward Fullenwider, of Magnolia, Ark., is William Edward II, who was born on October 6. Mrs. Fullenwider was Kathleen Paschall, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

Another future Lindenwood girl is Barbara Ann, who was born on October 3 to Mr. and Mrs. W. R. Conkling, of 969 W. Decatur St., Decatur, Ill. Mrs. Conkling was Anna L. Hansen, who attended Lindenwood in 1937-39.

A son, who has been named John Mauk, was born on September 19 to Mr. and Mrs. J. H. Hilliard, of 303 S. E. Nevada St., Portales, N. Mex. Mrs. Hilliard was Jane Mauk, a member of the Class of '42.

Ellis Knolton, Jr., is the name chosen for the son born on September 9 to Lt. and Mrs. Ellis K. Cave, of 1737 Cambridge St., Cambridge, Mass. Mrs. Cave was Camilla Luther, who attended Lindenwood in 1930-31.

A future Lindenwood girl is Joyce Evelyn, who was born on September 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Lohrman, of St. Charles. Joyce has a brother, Bobby, who is 5. Mrs. Lohrman was Evelyn Poll, who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

A son, who has been named Quentin Leon, was born on September 27 to Mr. and Mrs. Jack Youk, Jr., of 109½ S. Guadalupe St., Carlsbad, N. Mex. Mrs. Youk was Venlee Oyer and attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

David Morrison is the name chosen for the son born on August 25 to Mr. and Mrs. Paul M. Blizzard, of 7427 South Shore Drive, Chicago, Ill. Mrs. Blizzard was Delphia Pauline Biggs and attended Lindenwood in 1932-33.

A future Lindenwood girl is Christine Young, who was born on August 10 to Major and Mrs. David E. Young, of 1621 N. Ashley St., Valdosta, Ga. Mrs. Young was Helen Elizabeth Heard, Class of '36.

A son, who has been named Russell Regnier, was born on September 8 to Mr. and Mrs. Don Finchman, of 309 West Cleveland St., Pratt, Kan. Mrs. Finchman was Marjorie Mae Jump, who attended Lindenwood in 1938-39.

Another September arrival is Joyce Evelyn, who was born on September 15 to Mr. and Mrs. Marvin Lohrman. Joyce has a brother, Bobby, 5 years-old. Mrs. Lohrman was Evelyn Poll who attended Lindenwood in 1934-35.

Elizabeth Jane is the name chosen for the daughter born on September 14 to Mr. and Mrs. Gerald M. Leighty, of 1609 Cabrillo St., San Francisco, Calif. Her mother was Elizabeth Pinkerton, Class of '30.

and a s the sacra-

af-

en

ar-

aw

ted

oth

ven

to

had

cret

Wilkwho 21 as Ernest esville.

Mr. s mar-United re now . The

, Miss hur H. ohn M. 942-44.

vers, of Lindene of her ed States

Catherine or Edwin Newton, el, of the

BIRTHS

A son, who has been named Samuel Luther, Jr., was born on August 10 to Lieut. and Mrs. Samuel L. Oberschain, of Staunton, Va. Mrs. Oberschain was Claire Kibler, who attended Lindenwood in 1936-37.

Gwen Barclay is the name chosen for the daughter born on August 8 to Mr. and Mrs. D. P. Smith, of 52 Massachusetts Ave., Cambridge, Mass. Mrs. Smith was Esther Ruth Barclay, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-44.

Headed for Lindenwood is DeEtte Alden Ferry, who was born on August 18 to Mr. and Mrs. Hugh Alden Ferry, of 273 N. W. Forty-first St., Miami, Fla. Mrs. Ferry was Dixie Smith, who attended Lindenwood in 1939-42.

A son, who has been named James Burrows, was born on August 9 to Mr. and Mrs. John Wesley Young, Jr., of 424 Ocampo Drive, Pacific Palisades, Calif. Mrs. Young was Betty Florence Burrows, who attended Lindenwood in 1931-32.

A September arrival at the home of Mr. and Mrs. J. P. Hughes, of 1330 South Walnut St., Sherman, Texas, is Thomas Perry, who was born on September 3. His mother was Gloria Butterfield, who attended Lindenwood in 1927-29. Thomas has a brother, James David, 4½ and a sister, Emily, 15 months-old.

Victoria Varee is the name chosen for the daughter born on September 6 to Mr. and Mrs. William G. Holt, Jr., of Lexington, Ky. Mrs. Holt was Billie Varee Fouts, who attended Lindenwood in 1942-43.

A daughter, who has been named Barbara Anne, was born on August 13 to Capt, and Mrs. Arthur M. Coombs, of 1407 Grand Ave., Carthage, Mo. Mrs. Coombs was Dorothy Ann Knell, Class of '38. Barbara has a sister, Helen, now 2½ years old. Capt. Coombs is now in North Africa with the Air Transport Command.

Lieut. and Mrs. William Thomas Townsend, of Dallas, Texas, announce the birth of a daughter, Pamela Gwin, on August 24. Mrs. Townsend was Doris Gwin and attended Lindenwood in 1941-42. Lieut. Townsend, after two years of active sea duty, is now an instructor in the Navy Gunnery Officers Ordnance School in Washington, D. C. Frederick Alan is the name chosen for the son born on August 31 to Mr. and Mrs. Henry Sternberg, of 82 Pennsylvania Ave., Crestwood, N. Y. Frederick has a sister, Ann, now 2 years-old. Mrs. Sternberg, who was Gertrude Wessling, was a member of the Class of '35.

Pamela Diane is the name of the daughter born on August 24 to Mr. and Mrs. Walter Dieterichs, of 5224 Belinder Rd., Kansas City, Mo. Her mother was Lorraine Louise Henry, Class of '33.

A son, who has been named Roger Hartley, was born on September 17 to Mr. and Mrs. Charles L. Kramer, of 2669 Grand Ave., Granite City, Ill. Mrs. Kramer was Velda Wagner, who attended Lindenwood in 1932-34.

IN MEMORIAM

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their deepest sympathy to Mrs. John Colton, of 401 Church St., Franklin, Tenn., whose husband, Lieut. John Colton, of the United States Army Air Corps, was killed in action in an air raid over Keil, Germany on May 22, 1944. A son, John Colton, Jr., also survives. Mrs. Colton was Josephine Trice, a member of the Class of '40.

With deep regret we record the death of Mrs. R. H. Tillson, of 4058 Wyoming St., St. Louis, Mo., who died of pneumonia on August 15. Mrs. Tillson was Ione Hoiles and she attended Lindenwood in 1885-88. Lindenwood extends its sincere condolences to her husband and to all the members of her family.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. F. L. Alexander, of 2715 Coker Ave., Knoxville, Tenn., whose brother, Charles L. Kistner, Jr., was killed in action on July 11. He was a gunner on a B-25 and was killed during an air raid over Formosa. Mrs. Alexander was Anna Marie Kistner, Class of '37.

Lindenwood's alumnae and faculty extend their sincere condolences to Mrs. Phyllis N. Butler, of 853 Eighth St., Boulder, Colo., whose husband, Lieut. W. T. Butler, was killed in an airplane crash at Jacksonville, Fla., on June 11. Mrs. Butler was Phyllis Greenwood, Class of '44. A daughter, who has been named Beverly Sue, was born to Mrs. Butler on September 22.